STATEMENT BY ZIMBABWE ON THE OCCASION OF THE UNIVERSAL PERIODIC REVIEW OF THE REPUBLIC OF KENYA: 22 JANUARY 2015

Mr President,
Zimbabwe welcomes and thanks the Kenyan delegation for their comprehensive report on the country’s efforts to enhance the promotion and protection of the human rights of its people since its first cycle review.

The promulgation of a rights-based new Constitution in 2010 ushered in a stronger overarching framework for the advancement of human rights in Kenya.  For instance, the reservation of 47 seats for women in the National Assembly and 16 in the Senate ensured the enhanced representation of women in Parliament.

Kenya should be commended for organising civil awareness campaigns and training programmes for public officials such as police and prison staff, on the importance of respecting human rights.  

It is noted that the country has increased its fiscal budgetary allocation for the education sector to ensure free primary and secondary education tuition for children from disadvantaged households.   Further, it has abolished maternity charges in public health centres to arrest the high mortality rate.

To show its commitment to its international obligations, Kenya has received the Special Rapporteurs on the right to safe drinking water and sanitation and on the human rights of Internally Displaced Persons, respectively.
Zimbabwe recommends that Kenya should:

· Accelerate efforts to empower the more than half of the country’s population living below  the poverty line through its poverty alleviation  schemes; and

· Diligently work towards achieving its noble target to ensure free primary and secondary schooling in about three years’ time.

I thank you Mr President.

